
Local History 
 
The Georgetown Canals - An Engineering Feat that Might Have Made Georgetown a Major US Port 
 
Looking back to the Lucas Vazquez de Ayllon expedition, you may recall that he lost his flagship the Capitana 
around 1526 when he ran aground, probably near the entrance to Winyah Bay at North Island. Considering the 
first recorded history of the area involved a shipwreck, it shouldn't surprise you that again and again the 
treacherous waters leading into Winyah Bay have been responsible for some of the most significant, and often 
tragic, events in this area's history.  
 
Frequently ships met their end at the entrance to Winyah Bay, and though the construction of the lighthouse 
helped some, nevertheless the problem persisted. The entrance to Winyah Bay between North and South 
Islands was treacherous and shallow, so much so that by the 20th century costly rock jetties would have to be 
built to open up the passage to large ships. But during the 18th and 19th centuries, this was more than just an 
inconvenience; in terms of the local economy the city was losing business to more accessible ports such as 
Charleston, Wilmington, and Savannah.  
 
To solve the problem, and to make the port more accessible and this increase shipping business, in the early 
19th century an extremely ambitious engineering project was formulated for North Island—a great canal that 
would be cut across the island to provide more direct access to Winyah Bay and the port of Georgetown. John 
Drayton’s 1802 work, A View of South Carolina, as Respects Her Natural and Civil Concerns, contains one of the 



earliest mentions of the plan for the “highly advantageous canal,” and Drayton notes that such a canal would 
mean that the approach to Georgetown “will be attended with greater safety, and its commerce be much 
increased by admitting vessels of heavier burden than those which can penetrate the channel between North 
and South Islands.”  A map from that work is reproduced here, showing the canal that would be built. 
 
The plan was to cut a canal from a point north of the lighthouse and running east to west from the ocean on 
the other side of North Island, where the water was twenty-four feet deep, to Winyah Bay, where the water 
was eighteen feet deep, which would enable ships to avoid the treacherous sandbars at the mouth of the bay. 
The federal government approved $20,000 to build this canal under the direction of State Engineer Lieutenant 
Colonel Christian Senf; the superintendents of the project, Savage Smith, Joseph Alston, Charles Brown, 
Robert Grant and Samuel Taylor, oversaw the construction of the canal.  Though not all area residents were 
convinced that the canal was a good idea—Peter Horry worried that the change in water conditions would be 
detrimental to the rice harvest—work began as the digging commenced from the Winyah Bay side of North 
Island.  
 
Then, just as the canal was about to break through to the ocean, a hurricane hit the coast and filled in at least 
one-third of the canal from the ocean side of the island. Faced with the obvious conclusion—that such 
occurrences would beset the canal again and again given the area’s weather—the ambitious project proved 
impractical and was never finished. Even today, more than two hundred years later, satellite images of the 
island (see the Google Maps image below) clearly show at least a half-mile of the remaining canal that was 
completed before being abandoned. 
 
 

 
 
Interestingly, it would be fifteen years before America's most famous canal, the Erie Canal, would be started in 
1817. Though it would be a longer canal (from Albany to Buffalo), it would only be 4 feet deep, meaning that 
the Georgetown canal would have been one of the deepest canals in early America.  
 
 


